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QUARTERLY MEETING REMINDER
SATURDAY, JUNE 18th, 7:00 PM

BLOOMINGTON,  INDIANA
IU GEOLOGY BUILDING, ROOM 143

(SAME ROOM AS THE BIG MEETING)

The quarterly meetings are for the elected Board to conduct business and for our members and
other interested persons to have an open forum to talk about cave and karst conservation and
related topics.  Past, present, and future IKC projects are discussed to solicit comments and
input from our members and the caving community as a whole.  The meetings are informal, and
everyone is encouraged to attend and participate.  The IKC Board wants your input.

Preliminary Agenda Items:  Brief recap of last quarter’s activities (Sullivan workdays, Robinson
Ladder workday/Under-Earth Day); Robinson Ladder Cave Preserve Management Plan, Robin-
son Ladder Cave Preserve fund-raising status;  Treasurer’s Report;  HNF inventory project;
Grotto Liaison agreement; Upcoming projects; and more...

Meeting directions: The Geology Building is located at 10th and Walnut Grove.  Tenth Street
runs east/west and is one of the major streets that cut across the IU Campus.  Park behind the
building, parking permits are not enforced at night.  Enter the building from the rear at the
west end.  The room is halfway down the hall on the right.

ACTIVITIES CALENDAR

18JUN =  IKC QUARTERLY MEETING, Bloomington (see above)

04-08JUL =  NSS CONVENTION, Huntsville, AL

05-07AUG=  INDIANA CAVE CAPERS, Marengo

24SEP =  IKC QUARTERLY MEETING/COOK-OUT (see page 7)

24SEP =  LOST RIVER TOUR, Orleans (see page 8)

08OCT=  TNC HENDERSON PARK WORKDAY, Salem (see page 8)

For more information on the Indiana Karst Conservancy, visit our web site at http://www.ikc.caves.org or write to our PO box.
Membership to the IKC is open to anyone interested in cave and karst conservation.  Annual dues are $15. Please see inside
back cover for the membership application form or to make a much appreciated donation.

The IKC Update, distributed for free, is published quarterly for members and other interested parties.  The purpose of this news-
letter is to keep the membership and caving community informed of IKC activities and other news related to cave/karst conserva-
tion.  Submission of original or reprinted articles for publication is encouraged.

IKC Update (ISSN 1076-3120) copyright © 2005 by the Indiana Karst Conservancy, Inc.  Excluding reprinted material and indi-
vidually copyrighted articles and artwork, permission is granted to National Speleological Society affiliated organizations to re-
print material from this publication, with proper credit given to the author/artist and the IKC Update.  Articles do not necessarily
represent the opinions of the Indiana Karst Conservancy, the National Speleological Society, or their respective members.
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Aaron Atz descending the 44-foot pit 
located half way back in Robinson 
Ladder Cave. 
 
Photo by Brian Killingbeck 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Large flowstone near the entrance of 
Robinson Ladder Cave (above) and typical 
horizontal passage found in the cave. 
 
Photos by George Jaegers  
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proved at the Fall Board Meeting and Picnic. I was
elected the Property Manager on December 6, 2003.

On June 19/20, the driveway and parking area
was prepared with tractors, water swells were
created to lessen erosion on the driveway, and the
old culvert pipe was removed and replaced.  During
the following week, #2 stone was spread by Hanna
Trucking.

On June 26/27, a driveway gate was installed,
and the gravel was spread and leveled. We pulled
dead trees and brush from the area surrounding the
parking area into the middle to be burned.

On August 28, we painted the gate, cleared more
stumps and brush from surrounding area, sowed
grass seed along areas thought to be showing ero-
sion, and installed a 40-foot piece of corrugated field
tile along uphill side of driveway.
On November 20/21, Boy Scout Troop 242 of Fort
Branch, came and camped overnight on the proper-
ty.  They cleared and outlined two camping areas
(with fire rings), and made a path to the cave en-
trance from the parking area.

Activities planned for 2005 include vine control
around the property, and of course mowing and
maintaining the driveway/camping areas.  Adding
smaller stone on top of the larger stone will also be
decided.  We plan to create some type of information
kiosk for the property.

ORANGEVILLE RISE - Steve Lockwood

On March 17, 2004, Keith Dunlap, Everett Pul-
liam, and Steve Lockwood installed concrete posts in
the southeast corner, east side, and west side of the
property to better define the property boundary sur-
vey pins.  The used concrete posts had been donated
to the IKC from the Indiana DOT.  The post hole at
the southeast corner of the property was easy to dig
in the alluvial flood plain next to the Lost River.
The post hole next to the old county bridge on the
east side of the property was also easy to dig but the
survey marker was difficult to find because the al-
luvial mud deposited next to the bridge had already
covered the marker in less than three years.  The
post hole on the west side of the property next to the
old general store was difficult to dig due the rocky
terrain.  The entire project took the three volunteers
about five hours to complete.

The property continues to attract trash due to
the large road frontage and seasonal flooding but is
remaining relatively clean between trash pickups.
Trash was collected from the property in June 2004,
September 2004, December 2004, and March 2005.
Every quarterly cleaning of the property yielded a
large garbage bag full of trash or more.  The trash
consisted of glass bottles, plastic bottles, plastic
jugs, oil filters, plastic bags, wood posts, a metal
wash tub, a spare tire and rim, and even a string
trimmer.

COON/GROTTO CAVE PATRON - Keith Dunlap

There were no incidents/problems reported to
the Patron during CY2004.

There were only 2 authorized recreational trips

to Coon Cave involving 11 cavers.  Both trips were
arranged through the BIG liaison.

There were 12 recreational trips to Grotto Cave
involving 85 cavers.  Nine of the trips were arranged
through the BIG liaison, the other three were
through the CIG liaison.

There were 2 trips into each cave for scientific/-
conservation purposes (to remove and then re-install
various monitoring equipment/service the alarm
systems).

There was no surface clean-up workday in 2004.
The annual report to the property owner was

drafted and mailed on December 20th.
I made several  ‘‘drive-by’’ checks of the property

during the past year.
There were no unauthorized visits recorded in

either cave by the monitoring speloggers during the
hibernacula closure period (9/2003 to 4/2004).  In
the past eight years since the alarm systems were
installed, there has only been one violation.

The temperature monitoring project continued in
both caves (started the 11th deployment on 9/18).

The caves remain in good condition and no in-
cave clean-ups are planned.

SHAFT CAVE PATRON - Jeff Cody

This past year there were six trips to Shaft with
permits.  A total of twenty-nine people completed
waivers for these trips.  All trips were done without
incident.  The first trip was in January and the last
was in October.  All of these trips were on weekends.

On March 7, I made my annual cleanup trip of
the parking area and also a trip to the big room and
back.  During this trip I picked up a few cans near
the parking area.  I did not see any trash in the cave
except for some small logs at the bottom of the main
pit.  On this trip, I saw for the first time a waterfall
in the main shaft.  It came down on the opposite
wall from the one you rappel next to and did not
pose any problems.

I am in Bloomington once a week for work and
occasionally stop at the parking area for a quick
check for trash, and very rarely do I find anything
out of the ordinary.  The cave, fence area and park-
ing area seem to be in great shape during my peri-
odic inspections.  I also have a small supply of re-
placement signs should the need arise.

SINKS OF INDIAN CREEK CE - Fig Newton

I visited the sinks on March 9th (2005) with Allen
Purcell.  Primavera is surveying the lots.  Also had
one of the potential buyers call and ask about all the
trees that were cut along the easement. Had me
anxious to get down there.  It turns out that some
saplings were cut by the surveyors in making the
lines.  Also several stakes show exactly the ease-
ment line.  I will be going back with some rebar and
some steel fence posts to mark where the wood
stakes are to make it permanent.  Also Primavera is
going to call and I hope to get them to mark the rest
of the easement so we can make it permanently
marked.  Picnic site looked cleaner than usual.
Should re-visit the site again in the near future.
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request exempting the IKC from paying property
taxes on the Robinson Ladder property.

Under Earth Day will be held May 14 at the Robin-
son Ladder property. Activities will include trash
removal, deer stand removal, grapevine cutting, in-
terior fence removal, and brush removal / tree
trimming along the driveway. There was some dis-
cussion about the driveway, if it’s an easement or a
right of way and what the difference is and if we
have the right to trim the trees along the driveway.
We decided that we can and will trim the brush and
trees along the drive. Dunlap moved that we ap-
prove doing the listed projects on Under Earth Day,
seconded by Ingle. The motion passed 12-0-1. Dun-
lap said that he has authorized Mark Sparks to re-
place the existing driveway gate lock with a combi-
nation lock. The standard IKC combination will be
used.

Vernier asked about the speculation that as a con-
sequence of our having a right of way as opposed to
having an easement, we may have traded away a
strip of land along the west side of the property.
This led to much more discussion but the bottom
line is that nothing is mentioned in the deed and
nothing showed up in the title search. There may be
something mentioned in the deeds for the parcels of
land that border our land along the west side but
someone would have to look at those deeds.

Documentary Video

Vernier said that he still has hopes that the Hoosier
National Forest personnel will pursue the project.
They are still interested but they are involved with
other projects. When those projects are finished, and
if there is any money left, they may contact McGo-
wan. If that happens, we may be contacted to pro-
vide labor and/or pretty faces to help out. Ingle said
that the Documentary Committee is dormant.

Education and Outreach Report

Lindberg reported that she will have a display at
the TNC/IDNR Division of Forestry open house at
O’Bannon Woods on April 23. A full report of the
Education and Outreach Committee is published in
the IKC Update.

Wayne Cave Preserve

Tom and Robert Sollman were not present to give a
report. Previously they had talked about having a
workday in June to apply more gravel on the drive-
way and also to work on the large brush piles.

Sullivan Cave Preserve

Dunlap said that he has not worked on the man-
agement plan revisions. He has looked at possible
sites for an outhouse and has found one. The receiv-
ing receptacle will be a sealed concrete enclosure
which will have to be pumped out from time to time
as needed. There will be a work day on April 16.
There will be some tree planting and some over-
hanging tree limbs removed. Someone asked why we
need a lock on the gate by the highway. Dunlap said
that we don’t. Locks cost about ten dollars each and
that one serves no purpose.

Dunlap said that we may want to grade a few more
flat areas for tents in the clearing. Sometime when
we have a tractor on site we could create some ter-
races. Vandeventer said that the parking area needs
to be bigger. Haun agreed saying that both the
camping and parking areas need to be enlarged.
Bambi Dunlap said that we should leave it as is.
Vandeventer reported that he has new locks for Sul-
livan and wanted to know when to put them on.
Dunlap said that he must get new keys made and
distributed to the grotto liaisons. He will let Vande-
venter know when the new keys have been sent,
probably by the end of March.

Buddha Karst Preserve

There was an e-mail motion made to allow Dr Jerry
Lewis and crew to do some sampling in Buddha
Cave to establish a biota baseline. The motion
passed and approval was given. The action was re-
quired because collecting and sampling are not al-
lowed by the management plan without Board ap-
proval.

Tom Rea, Property Manager at Buddha, said that he
hasn’t had time to get to the property for a long time
and he is asking to be replaced. Haun nominated
George Cesnik to replace Rea. Cesnik was present
and said that he would accept the post. Dunlap
moved that George Cesnik be appointed Buddha
Karst Preserve Property Manager, seconded by
Bowman. The motion passed 13-0-0. There will be a
workday at Buddha, date to be announced. There
was a discussion of possibly enrolling the Buddha
property in the Wildlife Habitat Improvement Pro-
gram and eradicating the fescue on this property
too. Welling said that she would like to see the fes-
cue gone at Buddha and if the state will help us do
it, that’s even better.

Piggy Pit (Rominger Well) Project

Piggy Pit, also known as Rominger Well, is on a
piece of property that was recently acquired by the
Forest Service near Scarlet, Indiana which is about
a mile south of Huron. It presently has a dilapidated
wooden structure covering it but they want a more
permanent cover and they have contracted with us
to build one. It will be a metal cover, not really a
gate but something to keep people, horses, or ATV’s
from accidentally falling in. The probable date for
construction is July 16.

Items From The Floor

Lindberg reported that Bloomington is updating
several ordinances including their karst ordinance
and she would like to run the updated proposals
past interested IKC members for comments.

The next meeting will be June 18, 2005, at 7:00 PM
in the IU Geology Building in Bloomington. The Fall
meeting will be September 24, at 1:00 PM.

Sue Vernier moved to adjourn. The meeting was
adjourned at 12:50 PM.

Respectfully submitted,
Bob Sergesketter, Secretary






